
LAYTON PERMANENT ALLOTMENT ASSOC.

Minutes of meeting 30th June, 2013 at 2pm.

Venue:  Brightmans Tearooms on Site.

Attendees:  Jacky Stennett    Chair           Dave Stennett    Treasurer

                   Toni Dagnall       Site Rep.     Dave Wignall     Comm.

                   Jane Keane          Comm         Isabel Horn         Sec.

                   Derrick Wallls, Sheila Dryden   Stuart Gibson, Coral Horn

                   Gail Blackburn,  Adam,   Mrs Wilde,   Dave Wilde , Mark Owen

                   Shirley Horn,   John Bishop ,   Phyllis  Duffy, Liz Westhead,  John Horn

                   Michelle Swarbrick and John, Louise Beavers and Mr Beavers, Gayna

                   Michelle Farmer.

Apologies:  Alan and Fiona Coyne, Bernie, Lesley and Dave.

Jacky opened the meeting at 2.02pm and the minutes of the last meeting were agreed.

Matters Arising:    The Produce Show on the 7th and 8th of September which will be held at Baguleys now has judges for both the vegetable and flower categories but a judge for the cookery section is yet to be sourced.  Another meeting with David Slack Allotments is to be arranged to iron out the last details of the Show.

The new Site sign was displayed, this is to be positioned on the corner of Stuart’s plot

by the gate.

The ongoing saga of water meters and leaks continues, whilst Dave and Jacky were on holiday, United Utilities fixed the leak on Blairway and all seemed well, however, when Dave double checked the meter there, against the one on Site, a discrepancy was found which meant there was a leak on Site between the two meters.  The contractors who had installed our new system were very quick to respond, they found the leak and after some difficulty fixed it.  Dave intends to negotiate with United Utilities regarding our next bill.

The midden on the main car park, which was partly demolished by the “muck man” has been repaired.  Grateful thanks to Vinnie and Milton for their excellent brick work.

The fencing at the bottom of the site, along the dyke, has now been installed.  We received a grant of £1,353 from our local councilors for this work.  However the contractors who had the original quote proved to be very unhelpful when contacted.  They said the price would be higher and failed to make a requested appointment on Site.  A Council recommended contractor was then approached, he inspected the area the very next day and the fencing was erected two weeks later. The total cost, with vat, came to £1,682.40p, £329.40 came from Association funds.

The £500 tree grant from the Area Forum has not yet been received, the Council wheels grind exceedingly slowly, so it was decided to advance the monies and purchase the recommended trees.  Jane, Isabel and Jacky visited Baguleys last week and purchased thirteen trees, stakes and ties at a total cost of £375.74.  So far we have planted two large Golden Weeping Willows, a Red Oak and a Scarlet Hawthorn.  The remaining trees will be planted as time and weather permits, if anyone can help with the planting it will be appreciated.  It was decided at the last meeting that a Notice board be placed at the area detailing the trees and explaining the source of the funding for this project.  If there is anyone who can make a notice board this would be extremely helpful.  Unfortunately after four trees were planted on Friday, an inspection of the Site the following morning by Toni found that the ties on three trees, the two Golden Willows and the Red Oak had been removed and thrown on the ground.  These ties had been secure and could not have fallen off so it would seem that this was an act of wilful sabotage by persons unknown, fortunately there were no strong winds overnight so no damage was done to the roots of the trees. It is quite possible that there is someone accessing the Site with a key that has not been handed in and if any member sees suspicious activity, especially at night or early morning, please alert a member of the committee.

The trees will now be checked twice daily.

When the trees are all planted it may be of interest to the junior members to start a “nature watch” on the wildlife area, if the parents would like to organize this, the children could be taken down to the wild life area, learn about the different trees, how they benefit the birds, if any new species of birds are frequenting the Site, watch out for squirrels and hedgehogs and write a report for the Web Site.  There are two reference books, kindly donated by James and Julia, to be put into the tearooms which will help identify different birds, beetles and other wildlife, flora and fauna.

Chairs Report:   You will be pleased to know that I do not have a great deal to report as Dave and myself have been on holiday for half the month.  The gate lock has not been malfunctioning recently, but, as this is not always the case, and it does get a lot of use,  a new lock has been purchased at the cost of £109.  The new lock will be held at 7, Beckway Ave.  We are now prepared for any further problems with the lock.

Our Allotment Competition is being judged on Thursday 18th July, starting at 9.30am, by Tim Riley from the Council and Mrs Betty Bradford, a judge for “Blackpool in Bloom“.  The top award will be an “Award of Excellence” followed by 1st, 2nd and 3rd, best newcomer, and, for the children, The Tallest Sunflower.  If you do not wish your plot to be judged, please notify a member of the committee in writing.  Obviously, all plots must be left open on the 18th to allow the judging to take place.  These awards will be presented on Open Day.

Dog Fouling:    clause 14 of the tenancy agreement.

I am sure that everyone is now aware that dogs must be kept on a lead whilst on the driveway or car park areas.  Regrettably dog mess was deposited outside plot 26 a couple of days ago and Stuart, the plot holder has asked to address the meeting.

Stuart spoke about the responsibility of dog owners to clean up after their animals, and the necessity for punitive measures to be adopted to deal with this problem as the present rules, and requests by the committee, are quite obviously having little effect. Dog fouling is now an offence by law and this applies on the Allotment.  Any owner failing to clean up after their animal and leaving deposits on the main drive or car parks should be subjected to the same penalties as they would on the other side of the gate.  This was proposed by John, seconded by Mark and Coral and accepted by the other members present as a necessary course of action.  A fine of fifty pounds was suggested and agreed on as a suitable deterrent, the first offence to warrant a written warning, the fine imposed if a second was to occur and on a third transgression, eviction from the Allotment Site. It was then proposed that all members were to be responsible for reporting any dogs on the main drive or car parks without leads, every plot holder is affected by the mess left by irresponsible dog owners, more so children who could be particularly vulnerable, this was also accepted by all present and will be put into force with immediate effect.  Notices will be put up on the Site warning anyone who does not have access to the internet, or indeed any dog owner who ignores these minutes.

Layton School Fair took place yesterday, 29th June. Two of our marquees were borrowed and Mica and Jacky ran a stall on behalf of the Association. The weather was kind and the sum of £80.20 was raised, thanks to all who donated veg and plants for this and well done Mica and Jacky.

Treasurers Report:   Dave handed round summaries of the accounts for the month of June and the bank account.  The water usage in June was £238.05,  £2,058.14 was spent on projects and Site Maintenance costs £196.51.  Copies of these will be put into the Tearooms with a copy of the minutes for the perusal of members.

Site Report:   We have to say welcome and goodbye to Paul Fletcher who took on plot 17A, after giving some thought to it he decided that, getting married and moving home were enough for him to cope with.  He has gone back to the bottom of the list. Tracy Warrender, 9A, has also decided to give up her plot as her newly adopted child comes first, congratulations Tracy.  She has also asked to be put back on the list and will hand her key in as soon as she has moved her shed.

Welcome to Michelle Farmer, plot 42 also Steve and Jo Eccles plot 17A.

Bob Cleary, 42 has also given up his plot. Just to set matters straight, Bob Cleary has not been ordered off his plot, he is giving it up over what he calls “anger issues”.

Because of these issues there is to be a “Zero Tolerance” clause added to our Constitution.  Jane has such a clause where she works so is wording the clause to be inserted into our Constitution. Thank you Jane. Our Tenancy Agreement already states that we have to “get along” with our neighbours, but this clause is to stop unwarranted bursts of rage.

The subject of Dog Muck has already been brought up. How much effort does it take to pick up after your dog.

It was suggested that there could be half a plot put aside for the use of children. On researching it was found that any adult overseeing children would have to be CRB checked. Also, to cover half a plot (approx. 70 sq. metres) with Multi Use Games Area Polymeric surface, on tarmac, would cost in the region of £16,000.  It was also stated that, the Allotment being Council Property, permission would have to be sought from the Council to change the use of any part of the Allotment, if this was to be granted Health and Safety Rules and Regulations would then come into force. These would make it mandatory for  any play area to have the MUGAP surfaces laid, child friendly fencing installed round the play area, play equipment to stimulate the children using the play site, six monthly inspections of the equipment and, as being on Council property, weekly inspections by Health and Safety personnel, payable by the Allotment Assoc.

  The subject of children on Site was then discussed, due to the problems experienced  by children running, cycling and using scooters on the drive there has been a ban on children playing or using the drive without adult supervision. Both Louise, her husband and Michelle and John, protested that this ban was over the top and unfair to the children. After a discussion involving all members it was agreed that there would be a trial period of one month where children would be allowed to use the drive, not running but walking with care, being aware of vehicles and other hazards on the drive and car parks, without the supervision of an adult, but would also refrain from playing with bicycles or scooters on the drive, the use of which had appeared to be the cause of some near misses. Toni pointed out, even when a vehicle is driving at ten miles per hour it is quite possible to have a severe injury or a fatal accident , especially to a small child.

The water problems seem to be over; United Utilities have fitted two new meters. Thanks to Dave’s diligence, it was found that we had a leak on Site.  The company who had fitted our water pipes and drains have found and fixed it.  I believe we have lost about £150 of water.

We are going to need help emptying the main midden in the car park in preparation for Open Day, what can’t be used is going to be moved to the nature area.  Thanks to Steve for the offer of his trailer.

I will need volunteers to join myself and a Committee member on Site Inspections, the CMs will be doing this on a rota basis, and we need Ass. Members to help.

The Community Plot needs further volunteers to assist with keeping the weeds down, they are now getting to be a problem and extra help would be appreciated.

There are now 24 people on the waiting list.

Secretary’s Report:   as all issues have already been covered at the meeting there was nothing left for me to say.

A.O.B.:   

 We still do not have a vice-chair and the committee could benefit from another member joining them.  Stuart Gibson volunteered to take on this role and he was enthusiastically welcomed on board, he is one of the longest serving plot holders of the Allotment, has much experience of committees and Council work.  Stuart’s expertise will be invaluable to the Allotment.

John Bishop asked Dave W. if it was possible to access the Site waiting list on the web site, not at the moment but it was due to be put into place and a number given to every person on the waiting list enabling them to see exactly where they were on the list.  Shirley suggested that photographs depicting a “before and after” theme be put on the web-site, if any members have photographs of their plots and the improvements that they have instituted, plus a little write up of the work undertaken and any problems or matters of interest, please send them to Dave W. and they will be put on our web site.

The members were then asked if it would be more convenient to hold the monthly meetings on Site during the summer months and it was agreed that this would enable many more, particularly family members, to attend these meetings.

As our Open Day is on the 28th of July, and some of the committee are unable to attend on the 4th August, the next monthly meeting will be held on Sunday 11th August at 1.30pm.

The Open Day was then discussed, a list of the stalls and stall holders was passed round.  There is to be an extra raffle of the signed football from BFC, it had been suggested that this was sold by auction but although that may have raised more cash it was deemed to be somewhat unfair to the children on Site as it would go to the highest bidder who was interested in obtaining it, by selling raffle tickets, available now to any member, not the general public, it was felt that Site members would be given a fairer chance of winning. At the moment few tickets have actually been purchased so if anyone wishes to get in before the football raffle goes public on the 28th  please see a member of the committee and purchase your raffle tickets.  This raffle will be separate from the one run by Aileen and Coral.

More bottles are required for the bottle Tombola and lots of cakes are required for Gail’s Cake stall, there is always a heavy demand for large cakes and ,whilst we have our stalwart supporters who deliver brilliant bakery works of art,  many more are needed so if you can bake, all contributions are welcomed

The award for the Sunflower Competition for the children was discussed and it was decided that a voucher would be a more acceptable prize than a bag of compost.

Lennon is to be given the cash from the treasurer to fund his “Lucky Dip” .

The Gazette will be contacted when the trees are planted on the wildlife area and will, hopefully, show an interest in running an article and photographs of Open Day and the improvements being made to the Site.

The possibility of holding an extra “End of Season” open day was discussed, this may coincide with the Harvest Festival that the Aspired Futures ladies hold so a merger of both might be worth while looking into. 

As Toni has already mentioned the midden in the car park will have to be emptied, if you can spare an hour your assistance helping to fill the trailers will help get the task completed quicker.

Assistance erecting the marquees on the Saturday before Open Day will be greatly appreciated, if you can spare the time do come along and help, many hands make lighter work.

All we can hope for now is a really good day weather wise.

Jacky then closed the meeting at 4pm., thanking all who had come and participated in the various subjects discussed.

The next meeting will take place on Sunday 11th August at 1.30pm.


